
OFFICIAL 

These minutes are not verbatim. The meeting was recorded, and copies of the recording are 
retained for a period of one year from the date of the meeting and are available upon request. 

TUALATIN PLANNING COMMISSION     -    MINUTES OF October 20, 2016 

TPC MEMBERS PRESENT:     STAFF PRESENT 
Alan Aplin      Aquilla Hurd-Ravich 
Kenneth Ball    Karen Perl Fox    
Angela Demeo  Charles Benson  
Travis Stout    Lynette Sanford 
Mona St. Clair 
Janelle Thompson 

TPC MEMBER ABSENT: Bill Beers 

GUESTS:   Herb Koss, Linda Moholt, Levi Levasa, Grace Lucini, Mehdi A. Sanaei 

1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL:

Alan Aplin, Chair, called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm and reviewed the agenda. Roll 
call was taken.  

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Mr. Aplin asked for review and approval of the September 15, 2016 TPC minutes. 
MOTION by Demeo SECONDED by Thompson to approve the minutes as written. 
MOTION PASSED 6-0.    

3. COMMUNICATION FROM THE PUBLIC (NOT ON THE AGENDA):

None. 

4. ACTION ITEMS:

None. 

5. COMMUNICATION FROM CITY STAFF:

A. Basalt Creek Land Use Concept Map and Project Update. 

Aquilla Hurd-Ravich, Planning Manager and Karen Perl-Fox, Sr. Planner updated 
the Commission members on the Basalt Creek Concept Plan. Ms. Hurd-Ravich 
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mentioned that the presentation is the same one that was brought to Council on 
October 10th. The presentation will include review and affirmation of conceptual land 
uses, review progress on Ten Considerations for Success, and the next steps to 
conclude the Concept Plan.   

Ms. Hurd-Ravich stated that the Draft Basalt Creek Land Use Concept Map was 
presented at the April 2016 open house. After Council review and input at the June 
2016 Work Session and ongoing community involvement, feedback included refining 
employment land uses, refining residential land uses, and to consider both private 
ownership and environmental constraints in Basalt Creek Canyon.  

Ms. Hurd-Ravich presented a map that detailed the changes from the April 2016 
draft to the October 2016 draft. The updated map slightly refined where low and 
medium residential density is, and a balance between employment and residential 
areas.   

Ms. Perl Fox went through the slide that detailed the Summary of Acres and Trips 
between June 2016 and October 2016 for Tualatin and Wilsonville.  

Ms. Hurd-Ravich stated that there are Ten Considerations for Success. These 
include:  

 Sewer

 Storm Water

 Industrial Lands

 Transportation Funding

 Future Regional Transportation Projects-Basalt creek

 Trips

 Basalt Creek Parkway and I-5 Crossings

 North-South Collector (Kinsman Rd)

 Basalt Creek Canyon

 Public Transportation

Ms. Perl Fox noted that other recent activities included: 

 Basalt IGA Reinstatement approved

 Concept Plan draft underway

 Ongoing community involvement

 Public feedback on the process

 Public feedback on the Land Use Concept Map

Ms. Demeo asked if the existing land owners in Basalt Creek are spread throughout 
the entire area or clustered around the canyon. Ms. Perl Fox answered that they are 
spread throughout the area and some are near the industrial park zone. Ms. Demeo 
asked how this will affect the current residents. Ms. Hurd-Ravich replied that they 
will not become non-conforming until they’re annexed in.  
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Ms. Hurd-Ravich noted that the City has heard from homeowners in the Victoria 
Gardens subdivision who were concerned about the area to the south and wanted 
continuity regarding the zoning.  It is proposed to be zoned Medium-Low Density 
which is the current zoning of Victoria Gardens.  
 
Mr. Ball asked if there are any plans for the existing homeowners to claim eminent 
domain. Ms. Hurd-Ravich said that there were not.   
 
Ms. Hurd-Ravich went through the slides that detailed the proposal from Otak. This 
proposes a mix of low and high density residential to serve as transition to 
employment and the canyon. Council has asked us to research whether this 
proposal with work and to look at the land and how it can support jobs.    
 
Mr. Aplin noted that a lot of the topography is not suitable for employment; it would 
be helpful to have elevation maps. Mr. Ball asked about the impact of traffic to the 
rural areas and if an impact study was conducted. Ms. Hurd-Ravich answered 
affirmatively. There are plans to improve Tonquin Rd and the County is in the 
process of studying Grahams Ferry, Boones Ferry, and Day Rd.  
 
Ms. Hurd-Ravich noted that the next steps include meetings with the Agency Review 
Team, individual Council meetings, and a joint City Council meeting.   
 
Mr. Aplin asked if Wilsonville is also refining their maps. Ms. Hurd-Ravich answered 
that they have had their own work sessions and staff will be working with them. Ms. 
Thompson asked how Otak got involved. Ms. Hurd-Ravich responded that a 
property owner contact them. Ms. Demeo asked if there is consideration for 
additional schools in the area. Ms. Hurd-Ravich answered that the entire area is in 
the Sherwood School District and they will continue to be part of the discussion 
along with the Tigard-Tualatin School District. Ms. Demeo asked where the schools 
can be located. Ms. Hurd-Ravich responded that they can be built in any residential 
zone.  
 
Mr. Ball asked if Council considered the possibility of declining home values of the 
existing properties, especially if they are adjacent to commercial areas. Ms. Hurd-
Ravich responded that there has been discussion regarding buffer and transition 
zones between residential and employment zones and how to maintain home 
values.  
 
Herb Koss, Sherwood Grahams Ferry Inv. LL, Koss Real Estate 
 
Herb Koss stated that he has been in the development business for 40 years. He 
brought Otak into this because he managed the LLC of the 10 acres south of Basalt 
Creek. He’s been in contact with Washington County and was told that there will be 
an 18-20 foot cut in his property where the road will go through. From an access 
standpoint, an industrial zone would not work. After meeting with Don Hansen from 
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Otak, they decided that residential zoning seemed the most appropriate. Traffic has 
to balance out and multi-family housing will need to be reduced. He also noted that 
he didn’t think there was a market for retail space in that area There is also a 
concern about the power lines in the area, which would be better suited for an RV 
storage type facility. Mr. Koss added that they will be meeting with Otak and 
Fregonese to continue discussion and consider traffic counts.   
 
Grace Lucini, 23677 SW Boones Ferry Rd, Tualatin, OR 
 
Ms. Lucini is a resident of the unincorporated area of Washington County within the 
Basalt Creek Concept Planning Area. She has questions and concerns that she 
brought to the Planning Commission, which have been added to the minutes as an 
attachment.   
 
Mr. Aplin asked Ms. Lucini where the proposed road would be located on her 
property. Ms. Lucini responded that it is unclear at this time where the road will go 
but there is a five to six lane bridge proposed south of her property. Ms. Lucini wants 
individual property owners to decide what to do with their property.  
 
Mehdi A-Sanaei, 23845 SW Boones Ferry Rd 
 
Mr. A-Sanaei asked Ms. Hurd-Ravich to define medium-low density zoning. Ms. 
Hurd-Ravich responded that it’s defined as dwelling units’ per acre. For low-density 
it’s 1 to 6.4 dwelling units per acre and lot sizes average 6500 square feet; medium-
low density is  up to 10 dwelling units per acre. Mr. A-Sanaei asked for a copy of the 
zoning code. Ms. Hurd-Ravich responded that she will email him a copy.  
 
Mr. A-Sanaei inquired about the maps on the PowerPoint presentation and wanted 
clarification on the Basalt Creek Canyon area and residential areas. He also wanted 
clarification about the access on the west side of his property and who proposed it. 
Ms. Hurd-Ravich responded that this particular concept was proposed by other 
property owners in the area but has not yet been accepted by the Council.  
 
Mr. Koss wanted to clarify that the plan submitted by Otak is a concept and 
additional planning is forthcoming.  
 
Levi Levasa, Autumn Sunrise LLC, 485 S State St, Lake Oswego, OR  
 
Mr. Levasa wanted to give credit to City staff members for their work over the past 
three years he’s been involved and for accepting input from property owners and 
developers. He’s excited about the future and hopes the concept plan will get 
approved quickly.  
 
Ms. Demeo asked what the next steps are for the Commission members. Ms. Hurd-
Ravich replied that they’ve been tasked to refine and bring back to Council. It will be 
brought to the Commission members in December. Ms. Demeo asked if there is 
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additional outreach planned. Ms. Hurd-Ravich responded that there will be additional 
outreach, but not until the first of the year.  
 

B. Mobile Food Unit (Food Cart) Ordinance: Public Outreach and Code 
Component Update 
 
Ms. Hurd-Ravich stated that a year ago last fall, the Council directed staff to 
research food cart ordinances in the metro area. In August, project framing was 
presented to the Council. Staff also presented a timeline with milestones for 
consideration, which included an outline of suggested public 
engagement/involvement with stakeholders and continued research and monitoring 
of food cart operations in Tualatin.  Ms. Hurd-Ravich added that this ordinance will 
not affect the special events in the Commons or parks.   
 
Charles Benson, Associate Planner, presented the update which included a 
PowerPoint presentation. Mr. Benson stated that previously data was unavailable 
regarding the public’s opinions regarding food carts. We came up with a seven 
question survey, which was open from September 1-30, 2016. This survey link was 
emailed to the Tualatin Chamber of Commerce, industrial and restaurant business 
license holders, and to the Citizen Involvement Organizations. Mr. Benson noted 
that we had a total of 415 responses in all.  
 
Mr. Benson went through the slides which detailed the survey results. Overall, the 
results from this survey show public support for the idea of allowing an increased 
presence of food carts in Tualatin. When business and property owners were asked 
whether they would support a food cart on their parking lot or on their property 
respectively, support dropped noticeably.  
 
Ms. Hurd-Ravich stated that the City’s Community Development Department was 
invited to a Special CCIO Membership Feedback Meeting on September 7, 2016 to 
provide an update on the proposed food cart regulations and to solicit feedback from 
CCIO membership. The CCIO members in attendance were generally opposed to 
the idea of allowing food trucks in Tualatin. Seventy percent of the respondents of 
the seven-question CCIO survey were from the restaurant industry, with a large 
majority (90 percent) of those stating that they viewed food carts as bad for their 
individual businesses. The only somewhat positive view of food trucks involved 
operations in the City’s industrial/manufacturing areas. Ms. Hurd-Ravich added that 
the same presentation was presented to the Tualatin Chamber of Commerce on 
September 26, 2016. The Chamber stated that they would continue internal 
discussions on the proposed food cart ordinance. 
 
Mr. Benson acknowledged that we revised our suggestions based on the feedback 
received. These suggestions include: 
 

 Add food cart/pod regulations to the Tualatin Municipal Code 

 Food Cart/pod site review at staff-level 
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 To obtain a Tualatin business license 

 Require a food cart/truck permit any time a mobile unit is parked on a site 
longer than four consecutive hours.  

 Require food carts/pods to be responsible for their own trash/recycling 
collection and removal 

 Require food cart/pod operators to follow all applicable Washington County 
and Clean Water Services sanitary/health provisions 

 Require connection to City’s water and sewer infrastructure 

 Prohibit operations on vacant/unimproved sites 

 Restrict signage to vehicle itself 
 
Ms. Hurd-Ravich noted that the next steps include coming back to the Commission 
for a recommendation and a City Council hearing in December.  
 
Mr. Aplin asked if the food carts would have to leave every day. Ms. Hurd- 
Ravich replied that overnight stays are not allowed. Mr. Ball noted that the last 
survey omitted the question of permanent or non-permanent status. He suggested to 
bring the survey back and ask the question prior to City Council. Ms. Hurd-Ravich 
replied that they could consider it if there is a need for broader input.  
 
Ms. Demeo asked if the existing mobile cart businesses operating in the industrial 
areas will have to change their operation. Ms. Hurd-Ravich responded that they will 
be required to obtain a business license.  
 
Linda Moholt, Tualatin Chamber of Commerce 
 
Ms. Moholt stated that there is acceptance from the public for food carts as an 
alternative dining experience and these carts can lead to a regular brick and mortar 
business. Ms. Moholt acknowledged that at the CCIO meeting, 100 percent of the 
chamber members were opposed to food carts except for special event occasions. 
It’s hard for businesses to compete with the food carts due to cost of producing, 
pricing, staffing with the minimum wage laws, electricity, and taxation. There is also 
concern that food carts do not follow health codes.   
 
Ms. Moholt noted that in the City of Tualatin, 50 percent of our tax base is from 
businesses. Furthermore, food carts do not give anything back to our community, 
sports teams, local non-profits, and they do not create jobs. Ms. Muholt added that if 
they are allowed, they should only be located in the industrial/manufacturing areas 
and at special events.  
 

6.     FUTURE ACTION ITEMS 

 

Ms. Hurd-Ravich stated that there will be a Capital Improvement Plan update in 
November or December. In November, there will be an update on food carts. In 
December, the Basalt Creek land use item will be brought back, where we will discuss 
the frame work and a code update.  
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7. ANNOUNCEMENTS/PLANNING COMMISSION COMMUNICATION

Ms. Thompson inquired about the RV Park of Portland site. Ms. Hurd-Ravich responded 
that it is currently an incomplete application and the project has been on hold. It will 
come before the Commission members as a Plan Map Amendment at some point.  

8. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION by Aplin to adjourn the meeting at 8:28 pm. 

_______________________________ Lynette Sanford, Office Coordinator 
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